

# Public Policies Promoting Healthy Eating and Exercise

Evaluating the Relationship Among Income, Obesity, and Life Expectancy

By Theresa Chalhoub, Madeline Twomey, and Rhonda Rogombe November 27, 2018

Income inequality is of major concern in the United States. While the rich continue to grow richer, wages have largely stagnated among middle- and low-income groups. Growing research suggests that this stagnation affects far more than just how much is in people's bank accounts. According to a 2016 *Journal of the American Medical Association* (JAMA) article co-authored by Center for American Progress (CAP) senior fellow David Cutler, income is correlated with life expectancy. The study determined that as income rises, life expectancy increases. It also found that the difference in life expectancy between the lowest and highest income quartiles—the top and bottom 25 percent of income earners—varied across geographic locations and increased over time.

According to the JAMA study, health behaviors including smoking, obesity, and exercise may explain some of the geographic variation in life expectancy for the lowest income quartile. In a previous issue brief, CAP outlined state and local tobacco use prevention policies to help address growing inequality in life expectancy.<sup>3</sup> Similarly, this brief discusses existing policy initiatives at the state and local levels that may be effective in promoting healthy eating and exercise and, as a result, begin to close the gaps in life expectancy between low- and high-income individuals across the nation.

Evaluating the relationship among income, obesity, exercise, and life expectancy is complicated; there are many factors driving each piece, some of which are still unknown. Yet progress has been made: From increasing access to whole, fresh foods to encouraging increased physical activity, public health officials across the nation are employing creative approaches to boost the health of their communities.

## Obesity and exercise in the United States

Obesity in the United States has been on the rise since the 1970s.<sup>4</sup> From 1971 through 1974, 14.5 percent of U.S. adults from the ages of 20 through 74 were obese;<sup>5</sup> from 2015 through 2016, the obesity rate among U.S. adults stood around

39 percent. While obesity is a national problem, it disproportionately affects certain demographic groups: women, people of color, and less-educated individuals bear the highest rates of obesity. Childhood obesity rates are also continuing to rise. 8

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) defines obesity as a body mass index (BMI) of 30 or more. There are many important factors to consider when assessing health, and BMI is just one. A screening tool, BMI uses the height and weight of an individual to indirectly determine his or her percentage of body fat. 10 Obesity has several health risks associated with it, including high blood pressure, Type 2 diabetes, coronary heart disease, and stroke, among others. 11 Moreover, the CDC estimates that health care costs related to obesity amount to \$147 billion per year. 12 Diabetes alone accounts for nearly 5 percent of U.S. health care costs. 13

There are various causes of and contributing factors to obesity, including genetics, behavior, and community environment. Two such contributing factors are diet and physical activity. 14 Poor diet and obesity are now among the main causes of disability and death in the United States. According to a recent analysis conducted by the U.S. Burden of Disease Collaborators, poor diets accounted for approximately 530,000 deaths in 2016 alone. More than 80 percent of these deaths were due to cardiovascular disease, while the remainder were due to diabetes, cancer, and other diseases. 15 Physical activity also has an effect on health. In addition to helping to maintain a healthy body weight, regular physical activity can reduce the risk of several diseases associated with obesity, including cardiovascular disease, Type 2 diabetes, and even some cancers. 16 Research also suggests that regular physical activity can increase life expectancy: According to the CDC, engaging in seven hours of physical activity per week lowers the risk of dying early by 40 percent.<sup>17</sup>

The inaccessibility of healthy food in food deserts and food swamps is a key barrier to combating obesity in low-income areas. Food deserts typically describe areas in which there is limited access to affordable and healthy foods, considering factors such as transportation access, neighborhood income levels, and distance to the nearest supermarket. 18 Food swamps are areas in which unhealthy, highly processed foods, such as fast food, are more readily available than healthy food. 19 Food deserts and food swamps can overlap; the same areas that have little access to healthy food options can be saturated with junk food. More recent research suggests that the presence of food swamps may be a stronger predictor of obesity rates than the presence of food deserts.<sup>20</sup>

## Policies to promote healthy eating and exercise

A number of federal, state, and local policies have begun to tackle the complex factors that affect the relationship among obesity, healthy eating, and exercise. The following sections outline several recent federal and local initiatives, providing some examples of ways governments can work with individuals and communities to improve health outcomes.

#### Federal initiatives

The Obama administration made a significant effort to address the obesity epidemic. In 2010, former First Lady Michelle Obama launched the Let's Move! initiative to reduce childhood obesity. The initiative included a comprehensive set of recommendations that aimed to increase physical activity and access to healthy, affordable food for children and their parents.<sup>21</sup> One key component of the initiative was increasing the availability of nutritious lunches in public schools.<sup>22</sup> In 2012, the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) issued a final rule to improve the nutritional requirements for the National School Lunch Program (NSLP) and the School Breakfast Program to include, among other things, more whole grains, fruits and vegetables, and lower levels of sodium and fat.23

To address a general lack of access to fresh, whole foods, the USDA also partnered with the Farmers Market Coalition in 2014, allowing eligible farmers markets to accept the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP).<sup>24</sup> The partnership aims to give low-income SNAP participants greater access to nutritious foods while also supporting farmers. In 2017, participants spent more than \$20 million of their benefits at farmers markets—a 35 percent increase from 2012.25 Furthermore, as a provision of the Affordable Care Act (ACA), the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) began requiring all chain restaurants and other food establishments with 20 or more locations to post detailed calorie counts on their menus. <sup>26</sup> The FDA fully enacted this measure in May 2018.27

Although the support of the Trump administration is critical to addressing the persisting public health crisis of obesity, little positive action is expected. The administration has already undermined many of the Obama administration's efforts to combat obesity. The USDA will now allow exemptions from established nutrition standards, affecting whole grain, sodium, and milk requirements for school lunches.<sup>28</sup> These exemptions will affect more than 30 million children—including 21.5 million low-income children—who participate in the NSLP daily and rely on the program for access to nutritious foods.<sup>29</sup> The Trump administration has also proposed severe cuts to key health programs at the CDC, 30 which, if enacted, would eliminate dedicated funding for nutrition, physical activity, and obesity efforts.<sup>31</sup>

#### State and local initiatives

State and local officials should invest as much as possible in creating and evaluating pragmatic, multisector policies to improve health outcomes. Examples of strong public policies to address obesity and exercise include sugary beverage taxes and investments in walkable communities. However, cities and states should also create programs that best address their specific needs.

### Sugary beverage taxes

Sugary beverage taxes aim to raise prices of certain products in order to reduce consumption of high-calorie, nutrition-poor beverages.<sup>32</sup> Several cities and counties across the nation have imposed sugary beverage taxes aimed at improving residents'

health outcomes.<sup>33</sup> Several studies show that if implemented properly, these taxes can have a significant impact on residents' beverage choices, reducing their overall sugar and caloric intake and ultimately leading to lower obesity rates—particularly among low-income individuals. For example, in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, residents reported that their daily soda consumption decreased by 40 percent in the first two months after the soda tax went into effect.<sup>34</sup> Similarly, a study conducted in Berkeley, California, found that sugary beverage consumption in low-income neighborhoods decreased by 21 percent after a tax was implemented.<sup>35</sup>

The American Beverage Association, Coca-Cola, and other beverage producers have lobbied fervently against cities that propose such taxes.<sup>36</sup> In June 2018, the beverage industry successfully funded a campaign in California that banned the implementation of new local sugary beverage taxes across the state until 2031.<sup>37</sup>

#### Policies promoting physical activity and walkability

Many rural municipalities are engaging in discussions and projects designed to promote physical activity among their constituents, particularly as weak federal standards have resulted in insufficient state-level physical education requirements.<sup>38</sup> Some of these initiatives, such as bicycling initiatives and walkability projects, depend heavily on investment in infrastructure. The results of the 2002 Granville County community health assessment, for example, prompted officials in Granville County, North Carolina, to develop a strategy to reduce obesity through physical activity.<sup>39</sup> The assessment revealed that 1 in 5 Granville County residents were obese and that residents were more likely to die from chronic disease compared with the average North Carolinian.40

In order to encourage physical activity and to combat poor health outcomes among residents, local stakeholders developed a plan to invest in the development of greenways, which they define as "corridors of open green space linking parks, recreational areas, residential neighborhoods, employment, schools, and shopping districts."41 Construction of the first greenways began in 2010, and the county has constructed 13 miles of greenways and trails as of 2018. 42 County officials have plans to construct an additional 200 miles of greenways and trails in the coming years.<sup>43</sup>

# Case studies of city policies

The sections below outline specific public policies and efforts in Baltimore, Maryland, and Boulder, Colorado—places that have implemented strong public policies to increase the health and well-being of residents in their communities. Unless otherwise noted, the information in the following case study sections was collected through phone interviews between CAP and individuals at the Baltimore City Health Department, Baltimore Food Policy Initiative, Boulder County Housing and Human Services, and Boulder County Public Health. 44 Where possible, CAP supplemented information collected through the interviews with additional public information and resources.

#### **Baltimore**

Baltimore has taken a holistic approach to food policy across the city, using it as a mechanism to address economic and racial disparities within and across neighborhoods. In 2010, the city created the Baltimore Food Policy Initiative, which brings together the Department of Planning, Office of Sustainability, Baltimore City Health Department, and the Baltimore Development Corporation to work to "improve health outcomes by increasing access to healthy affordable food."45 This initiative has many different components, some of which are highlighted below.

In 2012, the city's Office of Sustainability, in partnership with the Johns Hopkins Center for a Livable Future, began mapping food access disparities. Building on earlier efforts, they identified Healthy Food Priority Areas—formerly known as food deserts—where residents do not have adequate access to healthy foods. 46 The analysis considers four factors: healthy food availability, median household income, vehicle access, and proximity to supermarkets.<sup>47</sup> Food access disparities overwhelmingly affect black residents. As of 2018, more than 120,000 black residents, or 31 percent of the city's black population, live in priority areas compared with 16,000 white residents, or 8.9 percent of the city's white population.\*48 Overall, 23 percent of Baltimore residents live in Healthy Food Priority Areas, down from 25 percent in 2015.<sup>49</sup>

Due to transportation barriers and the absence of supermarkets, residents in Healthy Food Priority Areas often rely on corner stores for groceries and other food purchases. In general, corner stores lack the capacity to provide all of the products needed for a complete, healthy meal. In order to address this issue, the city has taken steps to help residents gain access to healthy foods and improve the quality of corner store selections. In 2010, the Baltimore City Health Department launched the Virtual Supermarket program to assist seniors in Healthy Food Priority Areas. Through this initiative, seniors are able to order groceries online and have them delivered to their residences. There are 14 sites across the city, and the program fulfills 2,500 orders per year. 50 The health department also established the Healthy Stores program, which currently works with 25 store owners on education, including the value of carrying fresh produce. The department also provides a stipend to stores that begin to carry fresh produce; helps provide signage; and, if applicable, provides baskets and refrigeration units. In 2016, the city's personal property tax credit also took effect, which incentivizes grocery stores to enter or renovate stores in certain priority areas. 51 These seemingly minor policy changes have already had a significant impact: As a result of the personal property tax credit, for example, one supermarket opened in East Baltimore, and more than 5,000 residents no longer live in Healthy Food Priority Areas.52

A key component of changing the food environment in Baltimore is community engagement. To that end, the city also created the Resident Food Equity Advisors program, which aims to include residents in the policymaking process. 53 Resident advisers are selected through an application process and engage with policymakers to inform decisions and make recommendations on food policy.<sup>54</sup> Residents' primary motivations for joining this group include relationships within their community, race-related concerns about food access, equity issues, and personal experiences with health and diet-related illnesses such as diabetes and cardiovascular disease. 55 While the resident advisers' primary focus is food policy, they also aim to develop wealth-building strategies around food, such as supporting minority-owned businesses. These efforts, in tandem with others, are working to create a new food policy environment for Baltimore residents.

#### Boulder

In 2016, voters in Boulder, Colorado, passed a Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Product Distribution Tax through a ballot initiative. 56 The tax—which took effect on July 1, 2017—applies to distributors, charging a 2-cents-per-ounce excise tax on certain sweetened beverages.<sup>57</sup> Passage of the tax was a community-driven effort led by the Healthy Boulder Kids campaign in conjunction with Healthier Colorado. 58 After passage of the ballot initiative in November 2016, many of the details of the tax's implementation were addressed by the Boulder City Council on a quick timeline.

The tax applies to distribution of sugary beverages that contain 5 or more grams of caloric sweeteners added for every 12 ounces.<sup>59</sup> A key implementation question included which entities and products would be subject to the tax, and some of the most hotly debated issues were around exemptions for various distributors and products. Ultimately, the tax exempts certain beverages, including alcoholic beverages, baby formula, beverages for medical use, 100-percent-natural fruit and vegetable juices without added sweeteners, and beverages where milk is the primary ingredient, among others.60

Another consideration during the implementation process was ensuring that the public was aware of the tax, in order for the measure to have an impact on people's consumption habits. Given the limited time frame for implementation, a major advertising campaign was out of reach. Instead, city officials created informational flyers and posters to be distributed and posted at points of sale. 61 The materials were printed in both English and Spanish and provided general information on the tax, emphasizing that the initiative was community-driven and that the revenue would go toward health promotion and equity initiatives in Boulder.<sup>62</sup>

Importantly, however, the tax does not require the distributor to pass the price increase onto the consumer. Distributors could choose to absorb the tax, meaning that people who purchased the drink could never see an increase in price. Therefore, the tax may not actually lower sugary beverage consumption as much as it otherwise could if consumers were aware of the increase in price and factored it into their consumption decisions.

The money collected by the sugar-sweetened beverage tax has been used for health promotion and chronic disease prevention in Boulder, particularly for low-income residents. The city formed a Health Equity Advisory Committee, which now includes nine members, to review funding applications and make recommendations on the use of tax revenue to the city manager.<sup>63</sup> In addition, the committee is tasked with defining outcomes and developing strategies for how best to engage target communities. 64 City officials stress the importance of promoting where the funding is going in order to better engage community members.

Since its implementation, the tax revenue has been used in a variety of ways, including support to safety net health providers; proposals related to food security or nutrition programs; physical fitness activities; and organizations working with particular groups, such as vulnerable older adults. 65 Between 2017 and 2018, the city awarded approximately \$2.7 million to 19 nonprofits, such as No Student Hungry and Boulder Food Rescue's Fresh Food Connect program.<sup>66</sup> The beverage tax revenue has exceeded expectations and is expected to reach more than \$5 million in 2018.67 In November 2018, nearly 65 percent of voters supported a ballot measure authorizing the city to retain the excess funds, which will go toward initiatives to improve the health of low-income and minority communities in Boulder.<sup>68</sup>

## Conclusion

Across the country, localities are engaging in initiatives to improve the health and well-being of communities and begin to tackle obesity rates. These efforts include sugary beverage taxes and projects to promote physical activity and walkability. Healthy eating has also been a focus of many national and local initiatives. These polices—and many others— have the potential to improve health outcomes and even increase life expectancy, particularly for lower-income populations. To sustain these initiatives and promote further progress, the federal government must work as a partner to state and local communities to provide consistent standards and robust federal funding.

Theresa Chalhoub is the former senior policy analyst for Health Policy and the Women's Initiative at the Center for American Progress. Madeline Twomey is the special assistant for Health Policy at the Center. Rhonda Rogombe is a former intern for Health Policy at the Center.

This publication was made possible in part by a grant from the Peter G. Peterson Foundation. The statements and views expressed herein are solely the responsibility of the Center for American Progress.

\*Correction, November 28, 2018: This issue brief has been updated to reflect the correct percentages of Baltimore, Maryland, residents living in priority areas.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Daniella Zessoules and Michael Madowitz, "Workers' Wages Remain Stagnant Despite Gains to Top Earners," Center for American Progress, August 9, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/news/2018/08/09/454589/workers-wages-remain-stagnant-despite-gains-top-earners/.
- 2 Raj Chetty and others, "The Association Between Income and Life Expectancy in the United States, 2001-2014," The Journal of the American Medical Association 315 (16) (2016): 1750-1766, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC4866586/.
- 3 Theresa Chalhoub and Madeline Twomey, "Income Inequality and Life Expectancy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/reports/2018/08/06/454149/income-inequality-life-expec-
- 4 Nia Mitchell and others, "Obesity: Overview of an Epidemic," Psychiatric Clinics of North America 34 (4) (2011): 717-732, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC3228640/.
- 5 Cheryl D. Fryar, Margaret D. Carroll, and Cynthia L. Ogden, "Prevalence of Overweight, Obesity, and Extreme Obesity Among Adults: United States, Trends 1960-1962 Through 2009-2010" (Atlanta, GA; Hyattsville, MD: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention: and the National Center for Health Statistics, 2012), available at https://www.cdc. gov/nchs/data/hestat/obesity\_adult\_09\_10/obesity\_ adult 09 10.htm.
- 6 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Adult Obesity Facts," available at https://www.cdc.gov/obesity/data/ adult.html (last accessed November 2018).
- 7 Cynthia L. Ogden and others, "Prevalence of Obesity Among Adults, by Household Income and Education United States, 2011–2014," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 66 (50) (2017): 1369-1373, available at https://www. cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/66/wr/mm6650a1.htm
- 8 The State of Obesity, "Childhood Obesity Trends," available at https://stateofobesity.org/childhood-obesity-trends/ (last accessed October 2018).
- 9 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Defining Adult Overweight and Obesity," available at https://www. cdc.gov/obesity/adult/defining.html (last accessed October 2018).
- 10 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "About Adult BMI," available at https://www.cdc.gov/healthyweight/assessing/bmi/adult\_bmi/index.html (last accessed October
- 11 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Adult Obesity Causes & Consequences," available at https://www.cdc. gov/obesity/adult/causes.html (last accessed November
- 12 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity," available at https://www. cdc.gov/chronicdisease/resources/publications/aag/dnpao.htm (last accessed October 2018)
- 13 The U.S. Burden of Disease Collaborators, "The State of US Health, 1990-2016: Burden of Diseases, Injuries, and Risk Factors Among US States," The Journal of the American Medical Association 319 (14) (2018): 1444-1472, available at https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2678018.
- 14 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Adult Obesity auses & Consequences.
- 15 The U.S. Burden of Disease Collaborators, "The State of US Health.1990-2016.
- 16 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Physical Activity Basics," available at https://www.cdc.gov/physicalactivity/basics/pa-health/index.htm (last accessed October

- 17 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "10 Reasons to Get Moving Today!," available at https://www.cdc.gov/features/physical-activity/index.html (last accessed November 2018).
- 18 U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Documentation," available at https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/food-accessresearch-atlas/documentation/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 19 Kristen Cooksey-Stowers, Marlene B. Schwartz, and Kelly D. Brownell, "Food Swamps Predict Obesity Rates Better Than Food Deserts in the United States," International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 14 (11) (2017): 1366, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC5708005/.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Let's Move!, "White House Task Force on Childhood Obesity Report to the President," available at https://letsmove. obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/white-house-task-forcechildhood-obesity-report-president (last accessed October
- 22 Let's Move!, "Healthy Schools," available at https://letsmove.obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/healthy-schools (last accessed October 2018).
- 23 U.S. Department of Agriculture, "Nutrition Standards in the National School Lunch and School Breakfast Programs," Federal Register 77 (17) (2012): 4088-4167, available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2012-01-26/pdf/2012-1010.pdf.
- 24 Farmers Market Coalition, "Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP)," available at https://farmersmarketcoalition.org/advocacy/snap/ (last accessed October
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Allison Aubrey, "Now That Calorie Labels Are Federal Law, Will We Eat Less?," NPR, May 7, 2018, available at https:// www.npr.org/sections/thesalt/2018/05/07/609052865/ now-that-calorie-labels-are-federal-law-will-we-eat-less; U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Overview of FDA Labeling Requirements for Restaurants, Similar Retail Food Establishments and Vending Machines," available at https://www.fda.gov/Food/GuidanceRegulation/GuidanceDocumentsRegulatoryInformation/LabelingNutrition/ ucm248732.htm (last accessed October 2018).
- 27 Allison Aubrey, "Now That Calorie Labels Are Federal Law, Will We Eat Less?"
- Jessica Taylor, "Trump Administration Rolls Back Michelle Obama's Healthy School Lunch Push," NPR, May 1, 2017, available at https://www.npr.org/2017/05/01/526451207/ trump-administration-rolls-back-2-of-michelle-obamassignature-initiatives.
- 29 Food Research & Action Center, "National School Lunch Program," available at http://frac.org/programs/nationalschool-lunch-program (last accessed October 2018).
- 30 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Overview of the CDC FY 2018 Budget Request," available at https:// www.cdc.gov/budget/documents/fy2018/fy-2018-cdcbudget-overview.pdf (last accessed October 2018).
- 31 Trust for America's Health and the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, "The State of Obesity 2018: Better Policies for a Healthier America" (2018), available at https://www.tfah. org/report-details/the-state-of-obesity-2018/.
- 32 Julia Belluz, "The US had no soda taxes in 2013. Now nearly 9 million Americans live with them," Vox, June 8, 2017, available at https://www.vox.com/science-and health/2017/6/6/15745908/soda-tax-seattle-philadelphiasugar-drinks.
- 33 Ibid.

- 34 Yichen Zhong and others, "The Short-Term Impacts of the Philadelphia Beverage Tax on Beverage Consumption," American Journal of Preventative Medicine 55 (1) (2018): 26–34, available at https://www.ajpmonline.org/article/ S0749-3797(18)31600-3/fulltext.
- 35 Jennifer Falbe and others, "Impact of the Berkeley Excise Tax on Sugar-Sweetened Beverage Consumption," American Journal of Public Health 106 (10) (2016): 1865-1871. available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC5024386/.
- 36 Center for Science in the Public Interest, "Soda Industry Spent \$67 Million Opposing State, City Soda Taxes & Warning Labels," September 21, 2016, available at https:// cspinet.org/news/soda-industry-spent-67-million-opposing-state-city-soda-taxes-warning-labels-20160921.
- 37 Liam Dillon, "California bans local soda taxes," The Los Angeles Times, June 28, 2018, available at http://www.latimes. com/politics/la-pol-ca-soda-tax-ban-20180628-story.html.
- 38 SHAPE America, "Shape of the Nation: Status of Physical Education in the USA" (2016), available at https://www. shapeamerica.org/advocacy/son/2016/upload/Shape-ofthe-Nation-2016\_web.pdf.
- 39 Granville Greenways, "History," available at http://www. granvillegreenways.org/about/history-2/ (last accessed November 2018).
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Community Preventative Services Task Force, "The Community Guide in Action: Creating Walkable Communities in Rural North Carolina" (2012), available at https://www. the community guide.org/sites/default/files/assets/Physica-IActivity-NC\_0.pdf.
- 42 The County of Granville North Carolina, "Planning Granville's Future: Comprehensive Plan, 2018" (2018), available at http://www.granvillegreenways.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/10/ComprehensivePlan\_GranvilleCo\_2018\_ Adopted Reduced.pdf.
- 43 Ibid.
- 44 Greg Sileo, assistant commissioner; chronic disease prevention, Baltimore City Health Department, phone interview with Theresa Chalhoub, July 25, 2018; Holly Freishtat, food policy director, Baltimore Food Policy Initiative, phone interview with Theresa Chalhoub, August 15, 2018; Kamala Green, director of health promotion and disease prevention, Baltimore City Health Department, phone interview with Theresa Chalhoub, October 18, 2018; Rachel Arndt, built environment and Healthy Eating Active Living coordinator, Boulder County Public Health, and Matt Sundeen, community programs manager, Boulder County Housing & Human Services, phone interview with Theresa Chalhoub, September 12, 2018.
- 45 City of Baltimore Department of Planning, "Baltimore Food Policy Initiative," available at https://planning.baltimorecity.gov/baltimore-food-policy-initiative (last accessed November 2018).
- 46 Johns Hopkins Center for a Livable Future, "New, Improved 'Food Desert' Map," March 5, 2012, available at https:// www.jhsph.edu/research/centers-and-institutes/johnshopkins-center-for-a-livable-future/news-room/ourstories/2012/food\_desert.html.
- 47 Johns Hopkins Center for a Livable Future, "2012 Baltimore City Food Environment Map Methodology" (2012), available at https://www.jhsph.edu/research/centers-andinstitutes/johns-hopkins-center-for-a-livable-future/\_pdf/ projects/food\_mapping/MethodologyBrief.pdf.
- 48 City of Baltimore Department of Planning, "2018 Food Environment Brief" (2018), available at https://planning. baltimorecity.gov/sites/default/files/City%20Map%20 Brief%20011218.pdf.
- 49 Ibid
- 50 Kamala Green, director of health promotion and disease prevention, Baltimore City Health Department, phone interview with Theresa Chalhoub, October 18, 2018.

- 51 City of Baltimore Department of Planning, "Food Policy," available at https://planning.baltimorecity.gov/baltimorefood-policy-initiative/food-policy (last accessed November 2018).
- 52 City of Baltimore Department of Planning, "Food Environment Maps," available at https://planning.baltimorecity. gov/baltimore-food-policy-initiative/food-environment (last accessed November 2018).
- 53 City of Baltimore Department of Planning, "Food Equity," available at https://planning.baltimorecity.gov/residentfood-equity-advisors (last accessed November 2018).
- 55 Anna Bondy and others, "2018 Resident Food Equity Advisors Application Analysis" (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins Center for a Livable Future, 2018), available at https:// planning.baltimorecity.gov/sites/default/files/RFEA%20 Applicant%20Analysis%202018.pdf.
- 56 City of Boulder, Colorado, "Sugar Sweetened Beverage Tax," available at https://bouldercolorado.gov/tax-license/ finance-sugar-sweetened-beverage-tax (last accessed November 2018).
- 57 City of Boulder, Colorado, "Sugar Sweetened Beverage Tax."
- 58 Healthy Food America, "Policy Profile: Boulder, CO Sugary Drink Tax" (2018), available at https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx. cloudfront.net/heatlhyfoodamerica/pages/382/attachments/original/1527193367/Boulder\_Policy\_Profile\_updated\_May\_2018\_final.pdf?1527193367.
- 59 City of Boulder, Colorado, "Sugar Sweetened Beyerage Tax."
- 60 City of Boulder, Colorado, "Chapter 16 Sugar Sweetened Beverage Product Distribution Tax," available at https://www-static.bouldercolorado.gov/docs/ Chapter\_16\_SSB\_Tax\_-\_final\_form-1-201706231802. pdf?\_qa=2.72062867.1477274216.1538751254-396326752.1536251466 (last accessed October 2018).
- 61 City of Boulder, Colorado, "Sugar Sweetened Beverage Tax for Retailers," available at https://bouldercolorado.gov/taxlicense/sugar-sweetened-beverage-tax-for-retailers (last accessed October 2018).
- 63 City of Boulder, Colorado, "Health Equity Advisory Committee (HEAC)," available at https://bouldercolorado.gov/ human-services/health-equity-advisory-committee (last accessed November 2018).
- 64 Ibid.
- 65 City of Boulder, Colorado, "2017 and 2018 Health Equity Fund Allocations," available at https:// www-static.bouldercolorado.gov/docs/2017 and 2018 HEF Final Allocations -1-201809041344. pdf?\_ga=2.45113248.505094115.1539291486-575564069.1533584062 (last accessed October 2018).
- 66 City of Boulder Colorado, "Health Equity Fund Grantee Highlights," available at https://bouldercolorado.gov/ human-services/health-equity-fund-grantee-highlights (last accessed October 2018).
- 67 Alex Burness, "For Boulder's 2018 ballot, fracking, broadband, soda-tax update up for discussion," Boulder Daily Camera, May 8, 2018, available at http://www.dailycamera. com/news/boulder/ci\_31860585/boulder-2018-ballotfracking-broadband-soda-tax.
- 68 Shay Castle, "Extra cash from Boulder's sugary drinks tax should fill gaps in health funding," Boulder Daily Camera, November 7, 2018, available at http://www.dailycamera. com/news/boulder/ci\_32257823/extra-cash-from-boulders-sugary-drinks-tax-should?source=most\_viewed.

.....